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NBTS Council Meeting Minutes

June 26, 2010
Louisville, Kentucky
The meeting was called to order by NBTS President Ed Levin.

Attending the meeting were Ed Levin, Barbara Strupp, Lori Driscoll, Jane Adams, Gregg Stanwood, Chip Vorhees, Gale Richardson, Melissa Bailey, Susan Rice, Jacques Maurissen, Kimberly Grant, Sherry Ferguson, Susan Rice, Tom Burbacher, Joan Garey, Bill Pizzi, Mary Gilbert, Sue Makris, and Carole Kimmel.
First Order of Business

Jacques Maurissen left the room so that the Council could ratify the chair of Publications Committee. Prior to the meeting, Ed organized an email process by which a chair could be chosen; Jacques was chosen by majority vote. The Council ratified Jacques as Chair. At this time, it was also decided that because he has not paid NBTS dues since 2002, Robert Holson should no longer be on the Publications Committee.

President’s Report

Ed Levin presented the President’s report. He thanked past president Kim Grant, Secretary Lori Driscoll, Treasurer Susan Rice, Finance Committee Chair Kim Ehman, and everyone else who assisted in the organization of the 2010 meeting. He summarized the cutting edge symposia that were made possible with external funding. Also on the schedule was a special appreciation social honoring the service of Jane Adams who has done a great job with our journal Neurotoxicology and Teratology. Ed has set up an ad hoc committee to facilitate the initial inquiries into possible successors.  A broadcast announcement has been made to the membership soliciting nominations.  These have been followed up by contact with the nominees. This information will be relayed to the Journal Committee which is made up of our current editor Jane Adams, Liz Perill the Elsevier publisher’s representative and the chair of the publications committee who we will confirm at the council meeting. There is no representative of the other sponsoring society because the Behavioral Toxicology Society has dissolved. Ed recommend expanding the membership of the Journal Committee by two members to provide a broader basis for the important decisions that they make.
The integration of the Behavioral Toxicology members into our society has gone smoothly.  The generous donation of their treasury to support BTS oriented symposia supported a symposium last year organized by Phil Bushnell, and this year’s BTS symposium has been organized by Merle Paule. The fact that Merle obtained NCTR funding means that the BTS fund will last for an additional year. Next year’s BTS symposium will be organized by Ginger Moser.  

Ed formed a committee to explore a possible name change for NBTS. The committee has suggested Neurobehavioral Teratology and Toxicology Society. We could still use the NBTS abbreviation and importantly it acknowledges the diversity of approaches by our members including the neurobehavioral toxicity with later life exposures.  However, a name change would necessitate at the very least a change to the Constitution, so more discussion will need to take place first.
Ed suggested discussing the possibility of coordinating our meeting with other societies’.  Each year we currently lose attendees due to the CPDD and RSA meetings which are held at about the same time of year as our meeting.  This year there is also competition of Joan Cramner’s International Neurotoxicology meeting in Portland. Next year there will be competition of the International Neurotoxicology Association (INA) meeting in China.  We should explore creative ideas of joint meetings such as we have had in the past with RSA. In 2015 INA may meet in North America. Perhaps we could encourage them to meet together with us. With restrictions on travel budgets there are just too many meetings for many of our members to attend.  We have outreach at the Society of Neuroscience meeting. Bill Pizzi did a wonderful job organizing our social in Chicago at the most recent meeting. We also have a good relationship with the Society of Toxicology. The Neurotoxicology Specialty Section again contributed to support our annual meeting. Jane Adams mentioned that TS would be “surprised and disappointed” if we decided to uncouple our meeting from theirs.
The President’s Report was approved by the Council.
Secretary’s Report

Lori Driscoll briefly summarized interim Secretary Karen Acuff’s minutes from the 2009 meeting in Puerto Rico. 
Council approved the minutes with one small typographical amendment. 
Awards Committee Report

Lori Driscoll presented the Awards Committee report. There was one applicant for the Richard Butcher New Investigator Award, and the committee decided to present Dr. Dominik Biezonski (nominated by Jerold Meyer) with the award. The committee also recommended funding of four NBTS Conference Awards to all four applicants:  Ms. Aliya Frederick (nominator Gregg Stanwood), Dr. Devon Graham (nominator Michael Williams), Ms. Katerine Saili (nominator Robert L. Tanguay) and Mr. Damiyon Sledge (nominator Edward Levin).
Bill Pizzi said that it is not good to have only one nominee per year for the NI Award. Should we extend to publication in the past to two or even five years in the past? Extend also the number of years since PhD? Ed said that the Constitution is overly prescriptive and too specific. One qualified candidate was denied because publication was more than one year ago. Council moved to change the criteria to publication within the past two years, with the remaining criteria to be set by Council. The motion to recommend this change to the Constitution and Bylaws Committee passed.

Council approved the Awards Committee report.
Treasurer’s Report
The Treasurer’s report was presented by Susan Rice. After the meeting will have $95,612 unobligated, worst-case. Ed reminded Council that some funds are not reflected here, such as funds administered through Duke University, NCTR, etc. 

This year we are down to 103 “active” members, including 15 Emeritus members, none who pay dues; and one Associate member who does not get journal. We are still in ok financial shape due to BTS, with a balance increase of $13,647. Associate members were voted in last year, but NONE paid their dues to remain members. Susan suggests billing new members immediately after they have been voted in, with dues due 30 days after billing (July).  They would not get journal until the next January, but the dues would be good for 16 months. (Side note: we did this with our new members in July 2010.)
Journal subscriptions: $67. Elsevier billed us for two years (2008-9) in 2009. We spent $17,000 in credit card fees, in part because we do not have PCI compliance. Susan is sending out bids to credit card processing companies that are willing to bring us up to PCI compliance.

IRS: Battle continued until December 2009. Now we are all settled after three years of telephone calls. Were required to pay fees, do a short year filing, but Susan finally contacted someone in IRS who was able to fix our problem and refund our fees and penalties. Fees for accounting and taxes on our balance sheet were higher this year because of all of this administrative work/filing. The Treasurer’s report was approved by membership.
Constitution and By-Laws Committee Report
The report was given by Joan Garey. The committee recommends several changes to the Constitution and Bylaws: 

· Addition of a postdoctoral associate membership category, with reduced membership fees and meeting registration rates;

· Elimination of waived meeting registration rates for Emeritus members, to be replaced by a reduced rate to be set by Council;

· The addition of electronic journal access to NTT, in addition to or in lieu of hard copy access (this cannot be changed without consultation with Elsevier; we have to do all electronic or all paper, so we will need to poll the membership);

· An increase of the Journal Committee to five members,with the two additional members appointed by Council. Due to the dissolution of BTS, delete “representative of all/other sponsoring societies”.
· Broadening of the New Investigator Award criteria: The New Investigator award is for the best paper by a new investigator in the field. The paper must either be published or in press in the calendar year prior to the annual meeting. The applicant must be first author of the paper and must be a doctoral student or have completed a doctoral degree within the previous three years. The winner's expenses associated with travel to the meeting will be paid by the Society, and the winner will present the paper at the Society's annual meeting.”
· Renaming of the Travel Awards to Conference Awards to reflect our recent language surrounding these awards, and a clarification of the eligibility criteria for these awards; 
· Removal of language relating to BTS in the Constitution and Bylaws.
The report was approved by membership.

Membership Report

Gregg Stanwood presented the Membership Committee report. The accuracy of the membership list and member contact information is much improved as compared to several years ago, and electronic sharing of the membership document between the Treasurer, Secretary and Membership Committee will help to keep it this way. The Committee also recommends that new membership applications be accepted in electronic format only from now on, so that they do not need to be distributed via regular mail. 
This year we have five applications for Full membership, twelve applications for Associate membership, and one application for a one-year honorary membership (Neil MacLusky). All applicants were deemed by the committee to be qualified for membership and were recommended for approval.

The Membership Committee report was approved by the Council.

Finance Committee Report

Melissa Bailey relayed the Finance committee report on behalf of Kimberly Ehman. Some of our long-time corporate contributors had to decline our requests for donations this year, citing mergers and the economic climate; however, many asked that we contact them again next year.  The majority of our previous corporate donors were able to contribute again this year.  We also received numerous individual donations from NBTS members. Corporate donations totaled $34,750; donations by individuals totaled $955. The remaining balance of the BTS funds is $17,463. Ed Levin suggested adding a devoted “Donate” button to the NBTS website to make it easier for members to donate without having to use the dues form.
The Finance Committee report was approved by the Council.
Nominations Committee Report

Mary Gilbert presented the Nominations Committee Report on behalf of chair Peter Fried. The open positions for election in Spring 2010 were President, Secretary, one Council member, and four members of the Publication Committee.

The candidates elected by majority vote were:

President: Gale Richardson

Secretary: Lori Driscoll

Council: Lynn Singer

Publications committee: John Chelonis, Patricia Janulewicz, Frank Scalzo, Jennifer Willford. 

The voting period was from April 10th until May 14th.  The election was held online and 52 votes were cast for the officers – an increase of approximately 15 percent compared to last year. All candidates were notified of the results of the elections.  The results were then sent to the membership by the Secretary in an email on May 17th, 2010.

The report of the Nominations committee was approved by the Council.

AAALAC Representative Report
Sue Schantz presented the report on behalf of Sonya Sobrian. In September 2009, Sonya was elected Chair of the Board of Trustees of AAALAC International. AAALAC International accredits almost 800 units in 31 countries.  In addition to its US and European office, last year a Pacific Rim office was opened in Thailand. The expansion of AAALAC beyond North American was a goal of the previous Strategic Plan (2004) that has been successfully implemented.  

AAALAC is undergoing a review of the revised 1999 Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals. Sonya encourages NBTS members to read the newest version of the Guide and provide her with comments that she can take to the Board. Next year AAALAC will also begin an update of its Strategic Plan. The process that will be used is currently in the planning stage, and comments are welcome.
The AAALAC Representative Report was approved by the Council.
Public Affairs Committee Report

The Committee had no report this year. Chair Sue Schantz suggested that the Committee might be too big and its charges too vague, resulting in a diffusion of responsibility. Tom Burbacher argued that the Committee should not be downsized, but that it should have focused charges handed down by the Society. Jane Adams mentioned that the Public Affairs Committee is one of the most active committees in TS. TS has Public Affairs Symposium at every meeting. Maybe we should have one? Maybe co-sponsor with TS? Carole Kimmel suggested that we could then write a review of the symposium.
Editor’s Report

Jane Adams presented the Editor’s report. The impact factor for Neurotoxicology and Teratology was 3.274 in 2009, and we have now surpassed the impact factor for Neurotoxicology. Elsevier distinguished lecturer papers have helped propel the impact factor. Submissions so far this year are on track, and rejection rates are slightly up from last year.
The Editor’s report was approved by Council. Ed led the Council in a round of hearty applause for Jane’s outstanding term as Editor.

Publications Committee Report
Jacques Maurissen spoke on behalf of the Publications Committee; no report was submitted. The Committee focused its efforts this year on discussing the process of replacing the Editor-in-Chief of NTT. Several candidates were chosen, and  they are in the process of being contacted regarding the position.

Name Change Committee Report
Kimberly Grant spoke on behalf of this ad-hoc committee. With infusion of BTS members into society, this may be a good time to change. Neurobehavioral Teratology and Toxicology Society was most popular option. Tom Burbacher asked whether we could attract people who are in the more expansive area of research into children’s health. Jane Adams stated that our society’s strength is the translational aspect of our research, from molecular to behavior. We need a name that reflects our integrative nature. Barb Strupp recommended that we spend time determining who we want to be as a society before we change our name. To this end, Ed Levin called for the formation of a Strategic Planning Committee to discuss where we want our society to go.
Website Report

The Website Committee report was presented by Sherry Ferguson. Our former problems with website compliance will be solved when the website is moved to new servers, according to Epoch Online. Website visits were steady this year with the expected spikes during membership dues payment, abstract submission, and voting times. Online voting worked very well this year, with the voting page being only available to NBTS members and individuals only being allowed to vote once. Voting data could only be viewed in summarized form by the Website Committee Chair.

The Website Report was approved by Council.
Other Business/Issues
Ed Levin discussed the need to forge stronger ties with TS and OTIS. Other members expressed frustration over our lack of power in making decisions about meeting locations. Sue Makris said that she would look into having representatives from our society be involved in planning meetings. Susan Rice brought up two issues: 1) possible dues increases (it was determined that we do not need to increase them yet, but probably soon, given Elsevier’s journal cost increases); and 2) modernizing our webpage or changing providers.

Jane Adams suggested that for our 35th year, we should do a symposium and paper with a historical perspective.

The meeting was concluded with a brief description of the upcoming 2011 meeting in Coronado Beach, CA by President-Elect Sue Makris, including planned and potential symposia and speakers.
There was a motion to adjourn the meeting. This motion was approved by the Council, and Ed Levin adjourned the meeting, thanking everyone for attendance.

Respectfully submitted, 

Lori Driscoll, Ph.D.

Secretary, NBTS
